
 
January 10, 2023 

 

Jessica Rosenworcel        Alan Davidson  
Chairwoman         Asst. Secretary of Commerce for   
Federal Communications Commission    Communications and Information  
45 L Street NE         National Telecommunications   
Washington, DC 20554       Information Administration  
                                                                                         1401 Constitution Ave. NW  
                                                                                         Washington, DC 20230  

  

 
Re: Deadline to Submit Challenges to the FCC preliminary broadband map  

  

Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson,  
  

Thank you for your ongoing efforts to implement out Bipartisan Infrastructure Law and expand 
broadband access in Georgia and nationwide. 
 
The Broadband Equity, Access, and Deployment (BEAD) Program, as passed in the Bipartisan 
Infrastructure Law, is the most significant broadband investment in United States history. It lays 
the foundation for a historic transformation across the county, particularly in Georgia, where over 
one million Georgians lack access to reliable high-speed internet service.   
  

We must deploy these resources expeditiously and accurately.  The Federal Communications 
Commission has set a January 13 deadline to make corrections to the preliminary broadband map. 
Billions of federal dollars will be distributed using this map, and locations left off or incorrectly 
marked may not be eligible for federal dollars.  
  

States like Georgia are working to share with the FCC the most accurate data available. If we are to 
succeed in our shared objective of ensuring that every Georgian and every American have access to 
affordable, high-speed internet, we must get this first step right. To do that, we ask that you grant a 
60-day delay to ensure that all states, including Georgia, have sufficient time to cure the FCC’s 
preliminary map and ensure its accuracy.   
  

Attached please find 84 letters from leaders across Georgia including county and city officials, 
school superintendents, and senior elected officials of the state governments. Across Georgia we are 
united asking for this critical extension so that we can make sure every Georgian who needs access 
to high-speed internet can get it.   
  

Sincerely,  
 

  

 
Jon Ossoff  

United States Senator 
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January 10, 2023 

 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel 

Chairwoman, Federal Communications Commission 

45 L Street, NE 

Washington, DC 20554 

 

The Honorable Alan Davidson 

Assistant Secretary and Administrator 

National Telecommunication and Information Administration 

United States Department of Commerce 

1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 

Washington, DC 20230 

 

Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Administrator Davidson, 

 

I write to you today in support of efforts by stakeholders across Georgia to expand 

access to high-speed internet service, through broadband deployment, to the most unserved 

communities in our state. Households, small business owners, school boards, and local 

governments across Georgia remain concerned that the FCC Map fabric as it relates to 

Georgia is incomplete and contains numerous inaccuracies that will negatively impact the 

ability of our communities to receive much needed federal BEAD funding for broadband 

deployment. I understand that a process of challenging for the map is underway with a 

deadline of January 13, 2023, but more time is needed to ensure that the FCC’s mapping 

properly reflects the areas of Georgia most in need of this funding.  

 

For that reason, I join our state’s congressional delegation, state and community 

leaders, and the people of Georgia in strongly encouraging the FCC to extend the upcoming 

January 13 deadline for submitting challenges to the FCC map. 

 

Thank you for your full and prompt consideration of our state’s request. I look forward 

to working with you to expand access to broadband service in Georgia. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Burt Jones 

Lieutenant Governor-Elect 







 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 



 
 

 

 

Georgia House of Representatives 
STATE CAPITOL, ROOM 401 

ATLANTA, GEORGIA 30334 

(404) 656-9198 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
12/27/2022 
 
Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Administrator Davidson; 
 
Over the last ten years, members of the committee that chair in the Georgia House of Representatives, 

along with extensive bi-partisan work and support from both chambers of the Georgia General 

Assembly, have seen the beginning of improvements in broadband deployment to unserved and 

underserved areas in Georgia. As you are aware, it is physically more difficult, more expensive, and 

financially undesirable for broadband provisioning by the private sector, seeking a positive return on 

investment for investors. 

Correct, and effective mapping is a key element in determining how and to where any public funding 

is directed to incentivize broadband deployment in the aforementioned areas. It is my understanding 

that the FCC has produced a new broadband map which aims to show served and unserved area across 

the nation. A map, of which you may be aware, done for Georgia, by the State of Georgia, which uses 

census blocks to identify served and unserved locations is a tremendous improvement over the 

original FCC map. It is my understanding the FCC has produced a new map with deficiencies that 

would cause it to inaccurately, and/or perhaps unfairly identify served and unserved areas across the 

nation. 

With potentially 220,000 unserved locations in Georgia missing from the latest FCC Map, the 

negative impact on attaining adequate broadband deployment and providing relief to the unserved 

locations in our communities would be significant. Because the FCC Map will be determining the 

amount of BEAD funds the state can allocate to bring high-speed internet to unserved rural 

communities, like ours, we strongly encourage an extension of the January 13, 2023 and June 30, 

2023 deadlines to properly correct the locations that are not currently listed in the federal data.  

Our unserved communities need broadband access quickly, but if the NTIA, for expediency’s sake 

bases the states/territories’ allocations on flawed data then our communities might be looked over 

again for precious and limited broadband resources. Thank you for your full consideration of 

Georgia’s extension request. 

Sincerely, 

Don Parsons  

 

 

 

 
 

DON PARSONS 

REPRESENTATIVE, DISTRICT 44 

MARIETTA, GA 30066 

 

STANDING COMMITTEES: 

CHAIRMAN, ENERGY, UTILITIES & 

TELECOMMUNICATIONS 

APPROPRIATIONS 

HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES 

WAYS & MEANS 
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The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel District 4

Chairwoman, Federal Communications Commission

45 L Street NE Marty ClarkDistrict 5
Washington, DC. 20554

The Honorable Alan Davidson

Assistant Secretary and Administrator
National Telecommunications and Information Administration( NTIA)

U.S. Department of Commerce

1401 Constitution Avenue, NW

Washington, DC. 20230

Copy- The Honorable Jon Ossoff
United States Senator for Georgia

Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Administrator Davidson:

Having reliable and affordable broadband service is a critical infrastructure need for our community.
Fortunately, the need to deploy broadband service has been recognized and assistance is on the way. Private
investment like the partnership with Jackson Electric Membership and TruVista is bringing new broadband
service to previously unserved homes and businesses in Jackson County. This private investment combined
with public funding such as the$ 42. 5 billion from the Broadband Equity, Access and Deployment( BEAD)
program and other new federal investments will be transformative steps for our community and region as a
whole.

However, a January 13 deadline for challenges to the new, national FCC map is not enough time to ensure
an accurate map to appropriately allocate billions of federal dollars.  In Georgia, our Department of
Community Affairs ( DCA) has created a map that looks at served areas differently than the FCC maps.
The current FCC maps look at Census blocks.  If just one residence or business in the Census block is
served, it appears the entire block is served.  However, the DCA map is location based. This means that
broadband service must be available in 80% of the Census block to be considered served.

It is estimated that using the current FCC methodology the broadband needs of 220,000 households,
businesses, and other locations in Georgia are not properly reflected in the FCC map, potentially costing
the state millions ofdollars in funding.

This work is too important to the future of our community to rush.  The COVID- 19 pandemic amplified
the need for broadband service as students had to learn virtually and doctor' s appointments were moved
online.  Not having access to Internet services puts our rural community at a disadvantage for economic
development growth opportunities and negative impacts the quality of life for our citizens.

We urge you to extend the deadline so rural Georgia communities can be properly counted and our state
and local leaders can be best informed on how to allocate broadband funding.

Sincerely,

Tom Crow, Chairman





January 10, 2023

To Whom It May Concern:

I’m writing in my capacity as the Mayor Pro Tempore of Macon-Bibb County. Macon is the 4th largest city
in Georgia and as the hub of middle Georgia our citizens have a great deal hinging on the well being of
both our urban areas within the city, and the rural economy of this and surrounding counties.

To that end, I’m writing to express concern in the process of creating the new, national FCC map that will
be used to determine allocations for the $42.5 billion the Broadband Equity, Access and Deployment
(BEAD) program and other new federal investments.

The preliminary FCC map does not accurately represent the reality of broadband availability on the
ground in Georgia. It is estimated that the broadband need of 220,000 households, businesses, and other
locations in Georgia are not properly reflected in the
FCC map, potentially costing the state millions of dollars in funding.

In Macon-Bibb we have implemented a public wifi program in order to make up for broadband shortages.
Our industries and surrounding agricultural operations rely heavily on high functioning and reliable
broadband so it is imperative that the map adequately reflect the current need.

I urge the extension of the deadline for public comment on its map’s accuracy and to improve its
processes so that local and state leaders can be best prepared for funding distributions. Communities like
ours cannot afford to rush this process, so proper due diligence is much appreciated.

Thank you for your service, time and consideration. God Bless.

In Service,

Seth C. Clark
Mayor Pro Tempore - Macon-Bibb County







Monroe County 
Board of Commissioners 
Jim Hedges, County Manager 

 
 
 
             38 West Main Street    -   P.O. Box 189   –   Forsyth, Georgia 31029   –   Phone (478) 994-7000   –   Fax (478) 994-7294 

       www.monroecoga.org 
 

January 10, 2023 

 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel 

Chairwoman 

Federal Communications Commission 

45 L Street N.E. 

Washington, DC 20554 

 

Dear Ms. Rosenworcel: 

 

Re:  Extension of the Challenge Period for the New FCC Broadband Maps 

 

I am writing to request that the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) extend the challenge period for the new FCC 

broadband maps that were publicized at the end of 2022. Currently, all challenges to these maps must be submitted by January 

13, 2023; however, given the importance of this issue to Monroe County, that deadline is too early,  

 

The lack of high-speed internet is a basic quality of life issue that adversely affects hundreds or even thousands of our residents. 

Many schoolchildren in underserved areas have already suffered through the COVID-19 pandemic with an inability to access 

basic internet connectivity for their class work. Lack of broadband access can also impede the work of businesses and even basic 

communication among families and friends. Therefore, accurate maps are essential to ensuring that all unserved locations are 

included in the FCC broadband maps. 

 

Statewide, there may be as many as 220,000 unserved locations. This is a tremendous amount of work to verify these locations 

and determine the validity of FCC data; this work is far too important to rush. In our community, broadband service to residents 

living in the “final mile” is crucial for children who are doing schoolwork at home in the afternoons and for small businesses and 

farmers in Monroe County.  

 

Thank you for your consideration of this request. 

 

Regards. 
 
 
 
 
Gregory V. Tapley, 
Chairman 
 

Gregory V. Tapley, Chairman 

Eddie Rowland, Vice Chairman 

Lamarcus Davis, District 1 

John Ambrose, District 3 

George Emami, District 4 

  

http://www.monroecoga.org/
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The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel  
Chairwoman  
Federal Communications Commission  
45 L Street, NE  
Washington, DC 20554  
 

 

 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

January 9, 2023 

 
Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson: 
 
The River Valley Regional Commission has prioritized broadband expansion because the lack of Internet access 
has consistently been identified by survey respondents as the most significant obstacle to economic development 
in our 16 predominately rural counties. We have found that many of the communities in areas currently indicated 
as fully served in the Federal Communications Commission maps continue to struggle with connectivity 
limitations that restrict business, educational, and quality of life opportunities. In fact, Georgia’s broadband office 
has identified potentially 220,000 unserved locations. 
 
With our experience in identifying and documenting remote rural locations for multi-county emergency service 
centers, the Local Update of Census Addresses Operation, and custom geographic information system analysis for 
comprehensive plans and grant applications, we are confident that the January 13 deadline for challenges to FCC 
map does not allow adequate time to ensure map accuracy that will guarantee equitable allocation of federal 
funding to our most at risk communities. 
 
Addressing the reliable depiction of broadband availability will ensure that all serviceable locations are accounted 
for in funding decisions and provider coverage. The robust testing required to challenge the current fabric will 
require a significant investment in time that is not realistically achievable by the current deadline. We strongly 
encourage the extension of the deadline to allow for the thorough review of the location records in the FCC fabric 
and systematic reconciliation of differences identified at the state, regional and local levels. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Jim Livingston 
Executive Director 

Columbus Office 
1428 Second Avenue 
P. O. Box 1908 
Columbus, GA 31902 
Phone (706) 256-2910 
Fax (706) 256-2908 

Americus Office 
228 West Lamar Street 
Americus, GA 31709 
Phone (706) 256-2910 
Fax (229) 931-2745 
Fax (229) 931-2917 www.rivervalleyrc.org 

The Honorable Alan Davidson 
Assistant Secretary and Administrator 
National Telecommunications and Information 
Administration, U.S. Department of Commerce 
1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, D.C. 20230  









 
 
 
 

4225 University Ave.  Columbus, Georgia  31907-5465  706.507.8800  www.ColumbusState.edu 
University System of Georgia 

Office of the President 

January 10, 2023 
 
The Hon. Jessica Rosenworcel, Chairwoman 
Federal Communications Commission (FCC) 
45 L St., NE 
Washington, D.C. 20554 
  
The Hon. Alan Davidson, Assistant Secretary & Administrator 
National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA) 
U.S. Department of Commerce 
1401 Constitution Ave., NW 
Washington, D.C. 20230 
  
Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary & Administrator Davidson: 
 
On behalf of Columbus State University and its surrounding community, I am writing you regarding the 
Broadband Equity, Access and Deployment (BEAD) program, and more specifically, the map that determines 
the funding allocations across the country for broadband investment.    
 
As one of 26 public institutions that comprise the University System of Georgia, Columbus State is a proud 
regional university that depends on connectivity and broadband access to service our 7,500-plus students, 1,200-
plus employees, our expansive community partners and the many residents throughout the region who benefit 
from our educational, outreach and cultural programs. 
 
Just last week, the university was made aware that there is a Jan. 13, 2023, deadline for challenging the FCC 
map concerns. Regretfully, this does not provide us enough time to comment and offer feedback regarding an 
accurate map to ensure the proper allocation for billions of federal dollars. The State of Georgia has identified 
potentially 220,000 unserved locations across the state, and this map may not be representative of the needs in 
Georgia and regions like Columbus. 
 
A thorough consideration is too important to the future of our community to rush this deadline.  We believe that 
broadband access is a critical resource not only to the goals and mission of our university, but also to 
surrounding suburban and rural communities in the west Georgia region. We ask that you consider extending 
this deadline and provide for considerable review of the program map before finalizing. 
 
Broadband concerns aside, Columbus State University sees tremendous potential in what the “CHIPS 4 CHIPS” 
initiative promises—not just in terms of uplifting the technology infrastructure of the Chattahoochee Valley, but 
in furthering the talent acquisition and retention efforts through Columbus 2025 initiatives led by the Greater 
Columbus Georgia Chamber of Commerce. Established in 1958, Columbus State is credited with creating the 
middle class in Columbus. Since our founding 65 years ago, our university has sought to undergird the talent 
and technological infrastructure of our host community through educational strategies that serve both workforce 
and economic development. Through our 90-plus degrees and programs of study, we seek to retain talent native 
to the Chattahoochee Valley while attracting regional talent to our community. Germane to this initiative, that 
includes students studying in our computer science, cybersecurity, computer science and robotics engineering 
programs and STEM degrees—just to highlight a few. 
 



Fuchko | BEADS Program 
Page 2 

 
In supporting the desire to make Columbus, Georgia, a destination for technology-focused talent, Columbus 
State also supports the business community through educational and outreach programs that include leadership 
development, management consulting, and continuing and professional education. This is of course in addition 
to academic programs that prepare our students for careers in business administration, communication, 
professional and technical writing, and other allied fields regional employers require for effective business, 
technical and engineering operations found among our 90-plus degree programs. Furthermore, our university’s 
independent offerings and partnerships in the performing, theatrical and visual arts contribute to the 
community’s overall quality of life that attracts and retains talent and the businesses that employ them alike. 
Finally, CSU is a significant partner to assist our soldiers, civilian employees, and Army families in pursuing 
their educational goals as is reflected in the 1,300-plus military and military-affiliated students just this past fall. 
 
We appreciate the great work you do at the FCC and NTIA to see that communities across the U.S. have the 
resources and access they need to thrive. Please do not hesitate to reach out to me if you have questions.  
 
Respectfully,  
 
 
 
John M. Fuchko III, Ed.D. 
Interim President 
fuchko_john@columbusstate.edu 
706.507.8950 
 
cc:  
The Hon. Jon Ossoff, U.S. Senator 
Russell Senate Office Bldg, Ste. 455 
Washington, D.C. 20510 



Dodge County Schools 
 

720 College Street 

Eastman, Georgia 31023 

Telephone (478)374-3783 

      _______ 

 

Dr. Susan W. Long, Superintendent 

 

January 9, 2023 

 

To Whom It May Concern: 

 

Timely implementation of broadband is very important to those of us in rural areas for many 

reasons. We need it for workforce development (e.g., learning, education, advanced degrees, 

certificates); jobs (e.g., increasing number of companies employing “work-at-home” personnel); 

economic improvement/advancement; healthcare (e.g., telemedicine); and overall lifestyle 

changes/expectations as modern technology further advances everyday living. The longer that 

access to sufficient broadband is detained from rural areas, the greater the difference between 

those desiring to grow and those already on a glidepath of growth. For these reasons and more, 

my county, our local communities, and our regional area need high speed internet access. 

 

Because this is of the upmost importance, I am asking for consideration of an extension to ensure 

the FCC map being used for decisions of broadband funding allocations before the FCC/NTIA 

begins their allocations to the states. More time is needed before the allocations of funding begin, 

so that the rural areas can validate their coverage on the FCC broadband maps. It is my 

understanding that the FCC/NTIA plan to allocate broadband funding using the existing FCC 

map and those in rural areas are expected to challenge the numbers after the allocations of 

broadband funding to states. However, we believe this approach will delay/impede adequate 

broadband in rural areas of Georgia, which is the objective of the infrastructure act for effective 

internet access for all.  

 

I appreciate your consideration of this request. 

Sincerely, 

Susan W. Long 
 

Dr. Susan W. Long 

DCSS Superintendent 



 

 

2066 Twin Towers East  •  205 Jesse Hill Jr. Drive  •  Atlanta, GA 30334  •  www.gadoe.org 

 

 
 
January 9, 2023 
 
 
Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson: 
 
I am writing to express my sincere concerns regarding the deadline set by the Federal 
Communications Commission for its Broadband Data Collection program and the potential 
exclusion of some Georgia communities. I echo the concerns expressed by Georgia’s 
Congressional Delegation and other partners regarding FCC Map fabric and service availability 
inaccuracies, and join them in urging an extension of the January 13, 2023 and June 30, 2023 
deadlines to properly correct the locations that are not currently listed in the federal data. 
 
Lack of broadband access and availability has an enormous impact on students’ K-12 
educational attainment. This issue is particularly severe in Georgia’s rural school districts – 
gaps that existed prior to 2020 were only exacerbated by the pandemic. As a state, we have 
worked tirelessly to expand connectivity to students, from deploying school-bus WiFi rangers 
to providing home internet access for students in low-income housing. 
 
With that said, this is a long-term infrastructure issue and gaps in access still remain for many 
Georgians. It would be truly unfortunate for Georgians to be looked over for precious and 
limited broadband resources based on rushed or flawed data. 
 
On behalf of our 1.7 million K-12 public school students, thank you for your full consideration of 
Georgia’s extension request. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Richard Woods 
Georgia State School Superintendent 
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December 30, 2022 
 
The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel                           The Honorable Alan Davidson        
Chairwoman                                                                 Assistant Secretary of Commerce for  
Federal Communications Commission                        Communications and Information 
45 L Street, NE Washington, DC 20554                      National Telecommunications 
and                   
                                                                                      Information Administration 
                                                                                      1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
                                                                                      Washington, DC  20230 
 
Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson: 
 
This letter is in support of the FCC and NTIA deadline extension request from the 
Georgia Congressional Delegation and our state association of Federally Qualified 
Health Centers (FQHCs) - the Georgia Primary Care Association.  We applaud and 
support the effort that has gone into updating the FCC map fabric.  Additionally, we 
understand the importance of ensuring this effort culminates with accurate 
broadband mapping data as it will support critical broadband programs, such as the 
Broadband Equity, Access, and Deployment (BEAD) program.  
 
As CEO of CareConnect Health, an FQHC serving 27 rural Counties of Georgia our 
organization is in agreement with the aforementioned letters to you all requesting 
consideration for an extension of at least 60 days beyond the currently established 
filing deadline of January 13, 2023 to allow for the open and accessible challenge 
process to better promote accurate mapping and the efficient use of federal 
resources.  
 
As a rural healthcare organization serving a rural area of Georgia it is vital to both our 
organization and to the patients we serve to have access to afford reliable high speed 
broadband coverage. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Ajay Gehlot, MD, MBA 
Chief Executive Officer and Clinical Director 
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 January 3, 2023 
 
The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel                           The Honorable Alan Davidson        
Chairwoman                                                                 Assistant Secretary of Commerce for  
Federal Communications Commission                        Communications and Information 
45 L Street, NE Washington, DC 20554                      National Telecommunications and                   
                                                                                      Information Administration 
                                                                                      1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
                                                                                      Washington, DC  20230 
 
First Choice Primary Care is a federally qualified health center providing primary care to the medically 
underserved of Central Georgia.  We served over 12,000 patients in Macon-Bibb and Houston Counties last year.  
While our clinics are located in urban areas, many of our patients live in the surrounding rural counties, such as 
Twiggs, Peach, Jones, Monroe, Crawford and Taylor, where access to reliable and affordable broadband is 
limited.  The overwhelming majority of our patients are low-income, and a third have no health insurance. Many 
lack reliable transportation, and reliable internet service would allow them to access healthcare via telehealth.  
 
Our letter is to follow up a recent letter sent to you by Georgia’s entire Congressional Delegation requesting a 
delay in the timetable for currently established timetables for the FCC’s Broadband Data Collection program. We 
are requesting the Federal Communications Commission and National Telecommunications and Information 
Administration (NTIA) to strengthen the challenge process for the FCC’s Broadband Data Collection program by 
extending the deadline by at least 60 days to receive fabric and availability challenges. 
 
As requested by our Congressional delegation, we similarly request the FCC and NTIA take steps to enable an 
open and accessible challenge process to better promote accurate mapping and the efficient use of federal 
resources. Specifically, we request that  
     - The FCC extend the January 13, 2023, filing deadline for bulk challenges, including both fabric and 
availability challenges, by 60 days.  
     - The NTIA extends by 60 days its timeline for announcing BEAD Program allocations to account for 
challenges made by the extended deadline.  
     - The FCC and NTIA commit to expeditiously reviewing any challenges they receive and to communicate to 
Members of Congress any issues they anticipate in reviewing all challenges received in a timely manner, including 
any additional resources or authorities necessary. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this request. 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 

 
 
Katherine McLeod, CEO 









 

 

 

December 29, 2022 

 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel                           The Honorable Alan Davidson        

Chairwoman                                                                 Assistant Secretary of Commerce for  

Federal Communications Commission                        Communications and Information 

45 L Street, NE Washington, DC 20554                      National Telecommunications and                   

                                                                                      Information Administration 

                                                                                      1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 

                                                                                      Washington, DC  20230 

 

Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson: 

 

This letter is in support of the FCC and NTIA deadline extension request from the Georgia 

Congressional Delegation and our state association of Federally Qualified Health Centers 

(FQHCs) - the Georgia Primary Care Association.  We applaud and support the effort that has 

gone into updating the FCC map fabric.  Additionally, we understand the importance of ensuring 

this effort culminates with accurate broadband mapping data as it will support critical broadband 

programs, such as the Broadband Equity, Access, and Deployment (BEAD) program. 
  

As Chief Executive Officer of Good Samaritan Health and Wellness Center, an FQHC serving 

the Counties of Pickens, Cherokee, Gilmer and Fannin, our organization is in agreement with the 

aforementioned letters to you all requesting consideration for an extension of at least 60 days 

beyond the currently established filing deadline of January 13, 2023 to allow for the open and 

accessible challenge process to better promote accurate mapping and the efficient use of federal 

resources. 

  

As a rural healthcare organization serving a rural area of Georgia it is vital to both our 

organization and to the patients we serve to have access to afford reliable high speed broadband 

coverage.  The lack of broadband in our area impacted the ability to provide care and allow staff 

to work from home during the pandemic. 

 

We stand ready to assist with the FCC’s Broadband Data Collection Program in any way that we 

can in fulfilling the program’s intent of providing affordable high speed and reliable broadband 

for all of Georgia.  

 

Your favorable consideration of this request will be greatly appreciated. 

 

Sincerely yours, 

Tammi Sorrells, CEO 

175 Samaritan Drive 

         Jasper GA 30143 

             706 253 4673

           





 

 
5 Mall Annex 

Savannah, GA 31406 
 (912) 495-8887 

Fax (912) 495-8881   

 

 
                                                                     

J.C. Lewis Medical Center – J.C. Lewis Dental Center – J.C. Lewis Pediatrics  

 

December 30, 2022 
 
The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel  
Chairwoman 
Federal Communications Commission 
45 L Street, NE 
Washington, DC 20554 
 
 
 

The Honorable Alan Davidson 
Assistant Secretary of Commerce for 
Communications and Information 
National Telecommunications and  
 
Information Administration 
1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20230 

 
 
Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson: 
  
This letter is in support of the FCC and NTIA deadline extension request from the Georgia Congressional 
Delegation and our state association of Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs) - the Georgia Primary Care 
Association. We applaud and support the effort that has gone into updating the FCC map fabric. 
Additionally, we understand the importance of ensuring this effort culminates with accurate broadband mapping 
data as it will support critical broadband programs, such as the Broadband Equity, Access, and Deployment 
(BEAD) program. 
  
As CEO of J C Lewis Primary Care Center, an FQHC serving the Counties of Chatham, Bryan, and Effingham 
our organization is in agreement with the aforementioned letters to you all requesting consideration for an 
extension of at least 60 days beyond the currently established filing deadline of January 13, 2023 to allow for 
the open and accessible challenge process to better promote accurate mapping and the efficient use of federal 
resources. 
  
In serving a rural community, we see the disadvantages that rural communities experience because of not 
having access to high-speed broadband coverage. Providers living in rural areas experience slower internet 
services at their home often requiring the provider to drive to the office to access patient’s electronic medical 
records due to their internet not having the band width to access from their residence.  The pandemic revealed 
more weaknesses of slow internet because of the increase in virtual visits. As a rural healthcare organization, it 
is vital to both our organization and to our patients to have access to affordable reliable high speed broadband 
coverage. 
 
Your favorable consideration of this request will be appreciated. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Dr. Rena Douse, CEO 



5582 Memorial Drive, Stone Mountain, GA 30083     
Office: 404-298-8998  Fax: 404-298-7658 www.medcura.org 

 

   
MEDICINE WITH CARE 

 
December 29, 2022 
 
The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel   The Honorable Alan Davidson        
Chairwoman      Assistant Secretary of Commerce for  
Federal Communications Commission   Communications and Information 
45 L Street, NE Washington, DC 20554   National Telecommunications and                   

Information Administration 
1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC  20230 

 
I am writing on behalf of the Georgia system of Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs). My organization, the Georgia 
Primary Care Association, represents all 34 FQHC organizations in Georgia with 230 clinic sites in 131 Georgia counties. 
Collectively, Georgia FQHCs are the significant safety net provider in our state with the majority of our patients being covered 
by Medicaid or uninsured and lacking any type of insurance coverage at all.  In 2021 we served over 650,000 patients with over 
65% of those patients being from rural areas of our state. Our clinics provide healthcare on an outpatient basis and provide the 
following types of healthcare  - Primary Care, Behavioral Health, Pharmacy, Vision, and Dental. Additional specialty types of 
healthcare are provided by some of our member organizations. 
 
Our letter is to follow up a recent letter sent to you by Georgia’s entire Congressional Delegation requesting a delay in the 
timetable for currently established timetables for the FCC’s Broadband Data Collection program. We are requesting the Federal 
Communications Commission and National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA) to strengthen the 
challenge process for the FCC’s Broadband Data Collection program by extending the deadline by at least 60 days to receive 
fabric and availability challenges. 
 
As requested by our Congressional delegation, we similarly request the FCC and NTIA take steps to enable an open and accessible 
challenge process to better promote accurate mapping and the efficient use of federal resources. Specifically, we request that  
     - The FCC extend the January 13, 2023, filing deadline for bulk challenges, including both fabric and availability challenges, 
by 60 days.  
     - The NTIA extends by 60 days its timeline for announcing BEAD Program allocations to account for challenges made by the 
extended deadline.  
     - The FCC and NTIA commit to expeditiously reviewing any challenges they receive and to communicate to Members of 
Congress any issues they anticipate in reviewing all challenges received in a timely manner, including any additional resources 
or authorities necessary. 
 
We stand ready to assist with the FCC’s Broadband Data Collection Program in any way that we can in fulfilling the program’s 
intent of providing affordable high speed and reliable broadband for all of Georgia.  
 
Your favorable consideration of this request will be greatly appreciated. 
 
Sincerely yours, 

 
Jeff Taylor 
Chief Executive Officer 

 





6754 Hwy 72 West 
PO Box 459 

Colbert, GA 30628 
Phone: 706.788.3234 
www.medlinkga.org 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel  The Honorable Alan Davidson       

Chairwoman  Assistant Secretary of Commerce for 

Federal Communications Commission      Communications and Information 

45 L Street, NE Washington, DC 20554          National Telecommunications

 Information Administration 

  1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 

 Washington, DC  20230 

Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson: 

This letter is in support of the FCC and NTIA deadline extension request from the Georgia 

Congressional Delegation and our state association of Federally Qualified Health Centers 

(FQHCs) - the Georgia Primary Care Association.  We applaud and support the effort that has 

gone into updating the FCC map fabric.  Additionally, we understand the importance of ensuring 

this effort culminates with accurate broadband mapping data as it will support critical broadband 

programs, such as the Broadband Equity, Access, and Deployment (BEAD) program.  

As the Chief Executive Officer of MedLink Georgia, Inc. and serving 25 counties and over 

51,000 patients in Rural Northeast Georgia we are in agreement with the aforementioned letters 

to you all requesting consideration for an extension of at least 60 days beyond the currently 

established filing deadline of January 13, 2023 to allow for the open and accessible challenge 

process to better promote accurate mapping and the efficient use of federal resources.  

As a healthcare organization serving rural Georgia it is vital to both our organization and to the 

patients we serve to have access to afford reliable high speed broadband coverage.  The lack of 

high-speed reliable internet services has been a determinant to many of our patients.  Beginning 

with the Pandemic and thru today, many patients have had to go without healthcare treatment 

because they couldn’t take advantage of the convenience of Telehealth services.  Further many 

of our patients struggle due to a lack of public transportation, thus complicating matters and 

leaving many of our patients to have to go without receiving necessary medical treatments. 

Thus I implore you to grant a 60 day extension of the FCC and NTIA deadline. 

Thank you for your consideration in this matter. 

Dave Ward 

CEO and President 

file:///C:/Users/dward/Desktop/medlinkga.org






















 

January 10, 2023  
 
The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel  
Chairwoman 
Federal Communications Commission  
45 L Street N.E.  
Washington, DC 20554  
 
The Honorable Alan Davidson  
Assistant Secretary and Administrator  
National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA)  
U.S. Department of Commerce  
1401 Constitution Avenue, NW  
Washington, D.C. 20230  
 
Dear Chair Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson:  
 
On behalf of ACCG, Georgia’s county association, I write to request the Federal Communications 
Commission (FCC) and the National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA) 
extend the deadline to make challenges to the proposed broadband map by at least 60 days. The 
ability to receive comprehensive fabric and availability challenges will strengthen the challenge 
process for the FCC’s Broadband Data Collection program.   
 
In 2018, the state launched the Georgia Broadband Program which included detailed mapping 
efforts showing the availability of broadband services to every home and business in the State. The 
state’s considerable time and investment in mapping unserved and underserved areas of Georgia 
has provided vital data that shows were investments would make the most impact. By granting 
additional time, state officials and local leaders can work together for a comprehensive review of 
the FCC maps and ensure the maps accurately reflect conditions in Georgia.  
 
The accuracy of the map is critical as it will be the basis for the allocation of billions of federal 
dollars for broadband projects in Georgia. We join the members of the Georgia Congressional 
delegation and our partners in local government, the Georgia Municipal Association in requesting: 
 

• The FCC extend the January 13, 2023, filing deadline for bulk challenges, including both 
fabric and availability challenges, by 60 days;    

• The NTIA extends by 60 days its timeline for announcing BEAD Program allocations to 
account for challenges made by the extended deadline; and,  

• The FCC and NTIA commit to expeditiously reviewing any challenges they receive and to 
communicate any issues they anticipate in reviewing all challenges received in a timely 
manner, including any additional resources or authorities necessary.   

 
ACCG recognizes the vital importance of expanding affordable, reliable and enhanced broadband 
access throughout Georgia and appreciates the partnership between federal, state and local 
governments to successfully close the digital divide. We and the 159 counties in Georgia stand 
ready to work with you and your agencies to deliver broadband access for every Georgian.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
Dave Wills 
ACCG Executive Director  
 
 
 
 
 

 







 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 
December 29, 2022 

 

 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel 

Chairwoman 

Federal Communications Commission 

45 L Street, NE 

Washington, DC 20554 

 

The Honorable Alan Davidson 

Assistant Secretary of Commerce for Communications & Information 

National Telecommunications and Information Administration 

1401 Constitution Avenue NW 

Washington, DC 20230 

 

 

 

Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Administrator Davidson: 

 

Based on the information provided to us within Georgia’s comprehensive location-level 

broadband data set, our communities are very concerned about the FCC Map fabric and 

service availability inaccuracies. With potentially 220,000 unserved locations in Georgia missing 

from the FCC fabric, the negative impact on attaining universal broadband deployment and 

providing relief to the unserved locations in our communities would be significant. Because the 

FCC Map will be determining the amount of BEAD funds the state can allocate to bring high-

speed internet to unserved rural communities, like ours, we strongly encourage an extension of 

the January 13, 2023 and June 30, 2023 deadlines to properly correct the locations that are not 

currently listed in the federal data.  

We all want to see high-speed internet in our communities quickly, but if the NTIA for 

expediency’s sake bases the states/territories’ allocations on flawed data then our communities 

might be looked over again for precious and limited broadband resources. Thank you for your 

full consideration of Georgia’s extension request. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Christa Alexander 

CEO, Chickamauga Telephone Corp. 

 

 

Corporate Headquarters 

12 S. Third Street 

P.O. Box 922 

Bay Springs, MS 39422 

300 Thomas Avenue 

Chickamauga, GA 30707 

(706) 375-3195 

www.chickamauga.com 

Ali Alexander Phillips 

VP of Operations, Chickamauga Telephone 

Corp. 



 

January 10, 2023 

 

 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel 

Chairwoman 

Federal Communications Commission 

45 L Street N.E. 

Washington, DC 20554 

 

Dear Ms. Rosenworcel: 

 

Re:  Extension of the Challenge Period for the New FCC Broadband Maps 

 

I am writing to request that the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) extends the challenge period for the new 

FCC broadband maps that were published at the end of 2022. Currently, all challenges to these maps must be submitted 

by January 13, 2023; however, given the importance of this issue to Crawford County that deadline is too early,  

 

The lack of high-speed internet is a basic quality of life issue that adversely affects hundreds or even thousands of our 

residents. Many schoolchildren in underserved areas have already suffered through the COVID-19 pandemic with an 

inability to access basic internet connectivity for their class work. Lack of broadband access can also impede the work of 

businesses and even basic communication among families and friends. Therefore, accurate maps are essential to ensuring 

that all unserved locations are included in the FCC broadband maps. 

 

Statewide, there may be as many as 220,000 unserved locations. This is a tremendous amount of work to verify these 

locations and determine the validity of FCC data; this work is far too important to rush. In our community we are 

overwhelmed with the challenges and need your expert assistance.  

 

Thank you for your consideration of this request. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me at 

(478)836-3497. 

 
Sincerely, 

 

 

Tisa Horton 

Executive Director 

Crawford County Development Authority 

 

 

cc: Hon. Alan Davidson, NTIA Administrator 

Hon. Jon Ossoff, U.S. Senator, State of Georgia 
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January 9, 2023 

 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel 
Chairwoman, Federal Communications Commission 
45 L Street NE 
Washington, DC. 20554 
  
The Honorable Alan Davidson 
Assistant Secretary and Administrator 
National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA) 
U.S. Department of Commerce 
1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC. 20230 

 

 

SUBJECT:  FCC Maps and BEAD 

  

Dear Sir and Ma’am:  

 

First off, I appreciate your efforts and inroads in seeking to provide broadband internet capacity 

to our nation. It’s a fundamental necessity to so many Americans and even more so to those 

living in rural areas where dependable availability is a challenge.  

 

On behalf of the rural citizens of Dodge County, Georgia, I am requesting that you consider 

extending the timeframe prior to using the established FCC maps for consideration of BEAD 

awards. The additional timing will allow us to validate the FCC maps and its data. It’s imperative 

that we have accurate data prior to investing these funds into our infrastructure. Your help and 

assistance in this matter is greatly appreciated.  

 

Respectfully, 

 

Robert Pruitt 

Executive Director 

Dodge County Eastman Development Authority 

 

Cc: Senator John Ossoff  

 

 







 

 

January 10, 2023 
 
 

The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel 
Chairwoman, Federal Communications 
Commission 
45 L Street, NE 
Washington, DC 20554 
 
 

The Honorable Alan Davidson 
Assistant Secretary and Administrator 
National Telecommunication and Information 
Administration 
United States Department of Commerce 
1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20230 

 
Dear Chairwoman Rosenworcel and Administrator Davidson, 
 
I write to first thank you for your dedication to broadband deployment across rural America.  Our 
association is made up of the dedicated community-based providers in rural Georgia.  They are the ISP’s 
invested in the communities they serve and have on a widespread scale served their tradition ILEC’s with 
high-speed broadband for many years.  When the Georgia Map was launched, the served areas on the map 
almost identically depicted the ILEC’s of our members.  Our mission is keeping our communities and 
they have been edging out into communities adjacent to their existing footprints that are unserved. 
Throughout the FCC Fabric and BDC Map process, our members have seen firsthand, errors and 
misrepresentations of service speeds in the fabric but challenges for those things do not have a quick 
solution.  If the service area is not already in their footprint, a bulk challenge is not available, forcing 
address by address challenges.  This time intensive detailed work does not happen quickly. Couple this 
with the discovery of over 200K locations not even listed on the FCC map proves that much work is still 
to be done on ensuring accuracy in what locations are unserved and underserved. 

As you are aware maps are merely a snapshot in time, but we must take the time necessary to ensure the 
snap shot taken is correctly printed and used for the allocations to States.   

While the need for broadband expediency is exponential, and the timeline for funding the hardest to reach 
rural areas is understood, it is vital for each State to receive adequate funding for locations without 
broadband. If the COVID pandemic revealed nothing else, it certainly revealed the need for all Americans 
to have access to connectivity.   
 
For the reasons stated above we strongly support our congregational delegation and the state of Georgia’s 
advocacy in requesting an extension to the January 13, 2023 challenge deadline 

Thank you for your consideration of our request and if we can be of service for questions, feel free to reach 
out to me. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Rhonda Chatham 
Executive Director 
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January 9, 2023 
 
The Honorable Jessica Rosenworcel 
Chairwoman 
Federal Communications Commission 45 L Street N.E. 
Washington, DC 20554 
 
The Honorable Alan Davidson 
Assistant Secretary and Administrator 
National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA) 
U.S. Department of Commerce 
1401 Constitution Avenue, NW 
Washington, D.C. 20230 
 
Dear Chair Rosenworcel and Assistant Secretary Davidson: 
 
On behalf of the Georgia Municipal Association and our 537 member cities, I am writing to urge you 
to extend the deadline to make challenges to the FCC’s proposed broadband map by 60 days. The 
current deadline of January 13 is not enough time to ensure the accuracy of the map that will be the 
basis of allocating billions of federal dollars for broadband projects in Georgia. 
 
The FCC  released  the underlying map  fabric, a  list of all serviceable  locations, on September 12, 
2022, and  information regarding  internet speeds and availability at those  locations on November 
18,  2022. Guidelines  issued  by  the  FCC  and NTIA  set  a  deadline  of  January  13,  2023,  for  bulk 
challenges to fabric and availability data. Georgia’s Director of Broadband Initiatives estimates that 
the FCC's current proposed map may be missing as many as 220,000 unserved and underserved 
locations in the state, largely in rural areas.  
 
Six weeks,  including holidays,  is not enough time for a comprehensive review of these maps. We 
need more  time  to make sure the maps reflect  the needs  in communities statewide. Under H.R. 
3684,  the "Bipartisan  Infrastructure Law", NTIA must allocate  funding  through  the new, national 
location‐level map developed by the FCC. The accuracy of this new map is critical to the rollout of 
broadband programs,  such  as  the Broadband  Equity, Access,  and Deployment  (BEAD)  Program. 
Georgia has been a leader in the U.S. in developing accurate broadband maps down to the address 
level. With  additional  time,  state broadband officials  and  local  leaders  can work  together  for  a 
comprehensive review of the FCC maps and ensure the FCC’s maps reflect conditions on the ground. 
 
It is imperative that we get these maps right the first time to ensure that the communities that need 
help the most will have access to federal funds to provide affordable, reliable, high‐speed broadband 
service  to  residents  and  businesses.  Current  estimates  indicate  over  1  million  Georgians  lack 
broadband access. This is unacceptable in an era where broadband service is as critical as electricity 
for residents’ quality of life and to obtain health care, education, and other essential services. As we 
witnessed during the pandemic, broadband is a necessity and a failure to address issue creates even 
greater inequity for many of our most vulnerable residents who were disproportionately impacted 
during COVID‐19, including low‐income, rural, and communities of color. Reliable broadband is also 
essential  for  economic  development  and  our  ability  to  attract  employers  and  high‐quality  jobs 
throughout Georgia. 
 



This work  is  too  important  to  the  future of  communities  across  the  state,  and  the  future  of 
Georgia, for us to fail. GMA’s goal is to promote accurate mapping and the efficient and effective 
use of federal resources. Specifically, we request: 
 

 The FCC extend the January 13, 2023, filing deadline for bulk challenges, including both 
fabric and availability challenges, by 60 days;  

 The NTIA extends by 60 days  its  timeline  for announcing BEAD Program allocations  to 
account for challenges made by the extended deadline; and 

 The FCC and NTIA commit to expeditiously reviewing any challenges they receive and to 
communicate any issues they anticipate in reviewing all challenges received  in a timely 
manner, including any additional resources or authorities necessary.  

 
GMA and our members stand ready to work with you and your agencies to  insure broadband 
access for all Georgians. If you have any questions or require additional information, please  let 
me know. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Larry H. Hanson 
CEO and Executive Director 







MSB
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January 9, 2023

Timely implementation of broadband is very important to those of us in rural areas for many reasons.

we need it for workforce development (e.g., learning, education, advanced degrees, certificates), jobs

(e.g., increasing number of companies employing "work-at-home" personnel), economic

improvement/advancement, healthcare (e.g., telemedicine), and overall lifestyle changes/expectations

as modern technology further advances everyday llvlng. The longer that access to sufficient broadband

is detained from rural areas, the greater the difference between those desiring to grow and those

already on a glidepath of growth. For these reasons and more, my county, our local communities and

our regional area need high speed internet access.

Because this is important, I am asking for consideration of an extension to ensure the FCC map being

used for decisions of broadband funding allocations before the FCC/NTIA begins their allocations to the

states. More time is needed before the allocations of fundin8 begins, so that the rural areas can

validate their coverage on the FCC broadband maps. lt's my understanding that the FCC/NTIA plan to
allocate broadband funding using the existing FCC map and those in rural areas are expected to
challenge the numbers aECI the allocations of broadband funding to states. However, we believe this
approach will delay/impede adequate broadband in rural areas of Georgia, which is the objective of the

infrastructure act for effective internet access for all.

$
en N. Long

TELEPHONE 877 -308-1629
www.bankmsb.com

POST OFFICE BOX 909
EASTMAN, GEORGIA 31023-0909

Banking with Traditiotr, Building for Tomorozo

To Whom lt May Concern

Respectively,

Chief lend ing Officer
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